
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

August 29, 2018
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Libhart, Chairman, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, August 29, 2018, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            *James Anderson
James Gross

Keith Rodgers

Keith Chase

Erik Hume

Ronald Rouse

Shaashawn Dial
William Leonard
Carolyn Van Newkirk
Don Geistwhite
Stephen Libhart







*Mr. Anderson arrived after Roll Call was taken.


Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety) and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Libhart said there are three items on the Consent Calendar, a non-controversial item costing less than $10,000:
1. Minutes of the July 25, 2018 Board meeting
2. Improve Airport Drainage (Southside), CXY

3. Resolution/Funding for DCED Multimodal Transportation Fund Grant  

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  Mr. Anderson was not present when this vote was taken.
Introduction:  Mr. Edwards introduced Mr. Andy Kerstetter, the General Aviation Airport Manager at Capital City Airport.

Airport Development Committee:

a)
Rehabilitate Airport Drive (Supplemental), HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to ratify approval of a supplemental agreement with Herbert, Rowland & Grubic, Inc. to increase their contract amount by $5,585 for a new total contract amount not to exceed $228,458.10 to provide additional design services for the project to Rehabilitate Airport Drive at HIA.  Before the project went out to bid, there was an item that came up that the engineering team felt needed to be added to the scope of work.  This involved metal drain pipes that were badly corroded, and the engineer needed to provide information about pipe sizes.  In order to keep the project on schedule, the Executive Director approved HRG’s supplemental proposal to provide the required survey and related services to obtain the required pipe measurements so that the pipes can be lined as part of the Airport Drive project.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board ratify approval of a supplemental agreement with Herbert, Rowland & Grubic, Inc. of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania to increase their contract amount by $5,585 for a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $228,458.10 to provide additional design services for the project to Rehabilitate Airport Drive at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved. 

b)
Verizon Communications Easement, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to ratify approval of a Grant (easement) with Verizon Pennsylvania LLC to grant the right to construct, reconstruct, and to supplement, operate and maintain communication facilities to provide telecommunication service to the new Penrac/Enterprise Pre-Delivery Facility located at 1301 West Harrisburg, Pike, Middletown.  In order to make service available, Verizon must pull new fiber optic cable from an existing telephone pole through new underground conduit to Penrac’s new building.  All costs of providing Verizon Telecommunication services to the new Penrac/Enterprise Pre-Delivery Facility will be the responsibility of Verizon and Penrac LLC.  This was reviewed by legal counsel.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board ratify approval of a Grant (easement) with Verizon Pennsylvania LLC to grant the right to construct, reconstruct, and to supplement, operate and maintain communication facilities to provide telecommunication service to the new Penrac/Enterprise Pre-Delivery Facility located at 1301 West Harrisburg Pike, Middletown, Pennsylvania, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the Grant (easement) document, subject to final negotiation, legal review and comment.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.

c)
Desktop Virtualization Software Licensing Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the purchase of VMware virtual desktop software and support from Optio for $57,445.00.  SARAA recently purchased new hardware and software to upgrade its virtual server environment.  The second phase of that project is to purchase software to provide virtual desktop services to SARAA users. This software will make purchasing user PCs more cost effective and at the same time allow the IT Department to more easily administer and maintain desktops across the SARAA organization.  Two bids were received.  However, one was received after the bid cutoff and was not considered.  Funding for this purchase was included in the SARAA 2018 capital budget.  
Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Chase that the Board approve the purchase of VMware virtual desktop software and support from Optio for $57,445.00.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Hume and unanimously approved.


d)
Bid Rejection/FIDS ReplacementConstruction/Installation:  Mr. Edwards said that this is to reject all bids for the demolition, construction and installation portion of the FIDS replacement project at HIA.  The bid package was advertised on June 24, 2018.  The bids were opened on August 7, 2018.  Only one bid was received by Edwards Electric totaling $645,346.00.  Edwards Electric’s bid exceeded the engineer’s estimate for the project by more than 25% and exceeded SARAA’s budget and allocated funding for the entire project. SARAA will repackage the bid and rewrite the description.     
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board reject all bids for the demolition, construction and installation portion of the FIDS replacement project at HIA. The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  


e)
Mower Lease/Airfield & Grounds Maintenance:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve an agreement for three new Ferris zero-turn mowers to replace the current 2015 models that are on an expiring lease agreement. The operating lease agreement will be for a 48-month term with equal monthly payments of $733 with the option of purchasing them for the residual value or returning them to finance company at the agreement completion.  Funding for the project will come from the Operating and Maintenance Budget and approved as part of the 2018 Operating Budget.  The vehicle purchase is available via PA State Contract.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve an agreement for three new Ferris zero-turn mowers to replace the current 2015 models that are on an expiring lease agreement and will be turned back in to TIAA Commercial Finance.  The operating lease agreement will be for a 48-month term with equal monthly payments of $733 with the option of purchasing them for the residual value or returning them to finance company at the agreement completion.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Hume and unanimously approved.

f)
HIA Flood Dike Grant Application:  Mr. Edwards reported that in July, the FAA announced the process for applying for the $1 billion in supplemental discretionary funding made available to airports in the Consolidated Appropriations Act.  HIA was identified as having primary consideration in Phase 1.  Staff evaluated SARAA’s on-the-shelf projects and determined that the project that best fits the eligibility criteria is the Rehabilitate Flood Dike project.  The project was advertised for bid on August 7.   Two bids were received for this project.  The lower bidder was KC Construction with a total bid of $20,204,583.80, which was within the engineer’s estimate.  The request is to award a contract, contingent upon receipt of an FAA Grant, to KC Construction in an amount of $20,204,583.80 to rehabilitate the levee at HIA.  The project will be funded with an FAA grant that provides 90% reimbursement.  SARAA will provide a local match of 5% , and apply for a 5% State grant from the Pennsylvania Bureau of Aviation.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award a contract, contingent upon receipt of an FAA Grant, to KC Construction of Ivyland, Pennsylvania in an amount of $20,204,583.80 to rehabilitate the levee at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Gross and unanimously approved.
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (through July, 2018):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were approximately $16.9 million vs. the budgeted amount of $16.5 million.  Total Operating Expenses were $9.9 million vs. the budged amount of $10.3 million.  Net Operating Revenue is $7 million vs. the budgeted amount of $6.2 million.  After factoring in non-operating items, the Variance to Budget is $1,963,011.  The bond coverage ratio is very healthy at 1.71 (the requirement is 1.25).  The revenue sharing projection was budgeted at approximately $630,000, but with the financial performance through July, the revenue sharing projection is now at $1.2 million.  Mr. Edwards reported that the executed transaction documents were received for the TSA reimbursement in the amount of $1.263 million. The invoice will be submitted to TSA this week.  Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales were up 6.65% year-to-date.  Total Car Rental Sales are up 6.14% year-to-date.  Total Variable Revenue is up 4.62%.   Mr. Chase suggested that the Uber/Lyft revenue be listed separately from the taxicab revenue statistics.   On the Accounts Receivable Trade Summary report, Delta Airlines has paid their balance of $172,102, which was listed in the category of 30 to 59 days. The taxicab operator owes $54,037 year-to-date. Staff put out a Request for Proposals because the current taxicab operator has not performed per the terms and conditions of the agreement.  
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following.  
Runway Rehabilitation, Phase 4,  HIA:  The contractor completed paving on August 25th.  saw-cutting/sealing operations, grooving and permanent paint operations will continue into October.  The project is expected to be completed in mid to late October.
Install Automated Weather Observation System (AWOS), FCRA:  The equipment manufacturer is currently installing and calibrating the weather equipment.
Install Perimeter Fence, GRA:  This project was delayed 21 days due to wet conditions.  Work resumed on August 20th.
Status of Private Development Projects:

AvFlight Hangar:  Erection of structural steel is scheduled to take place on September 4th and 5th. 
Shaner Hotel Group:   The Fairfield Inn & Suites Hotel opens today.  A Grand Opening celebration is scheduled for Thursday, October 25th, 2018.  The SARAA Board meeting for September 26th will be held at the hotel.
North 29 Enterprise Storage Facility: The goal was to occupy the facility before the end of August, but will probably not occur until September.
Bid Opening Dates:  

Restroom Renovations:  September 6, 2018

PaANG Base Parking Lot:  September 11, 2018

Airport Drive:  September 12, 2018

Flood Dike Rehabilitation:  Bids were opened on August 23rd.  

MS-4:  Mr. Libhart said that under this provision, we would essentially be paying the Township to receive their stormwater runoff, and SARAA is not contributing anything nor do we use any services from the Township. Staff performed a calculation of a proposed fee based on square footage of airport property and the amount was approximately $480,000 per year.  Staff will consult with legal counsel to determine SARAA’s options relative to the permitting requirement.  A fee has not formally been set by the Township yet.  Discussion ensued.    

c)
Enplanement Report:    Mr. Edwards reported that Passengers for July were 111,111, which is 2.0% above budgeted projections.  Total year-to date passengers were at 724,432, which is down slightly from budgeted projections but up from last year.  Third quarter 2018 enplanements are projected to be about 12% above budget. Because of the additional Frontier service and additional seat capacity by American and United Airlines, it is anticipated that enplaned passengers will be at approximately 642,000 for 2018.  Departing Load Factor is down slightly for July.  Departing Seat Capacity is up 3.4% for July.  MDT Operations are up 12.3% for July and up 2.1% year-to-date.  CXY Operations are up .8% for July and down 5.3% year-to-date.  General Aviation activity as a whole has been down nationwide.    


Air Route Development: American Airlines’ rolling passenger average is their highest since October, 2008.  They are adding a 6th daily flight to Charlotte in October.  Allegiant had their busiest month ever with almost 17,000 passengers.  Air Canada also had their busiest month ever with 2,300 passengers.  Mr. Edwards and Mr. Miller visited Delta Airlines on August 10th.  Delta said the market is performing well and future trends look strong, but they do not see any signs for needed growth.  The focus is to get Delta to add some additional service and capacity, specifically to Atlanta out of HIA.  Delta is not convinced there is a need for additional service because load factors are at 84%.  They have asked HIA to follow up with a corporate travel survey to better understand the travel needs of the smaller businesses in this region.  Surveys will be handed out at the Transportation Forum to begin the process of capturing that information from the corporate community in the region.   
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard complimented staff on their efforts.
Mr. Hume:  Mr. Hume thanked Mr. Edwards for giving a presentation to the West Shore Chamber.  He said it was very well done.
Mr. Geistwhite:  Mr. Geistwhite commended Mr. Spaulding and his staff for getting the Flood Dike project ready in time for the FAA discretionary funding.

Mr. Rodgers:  Mr. Rodgers said the financials are the best he has seen since he has been on the Board.  

Mr. Gross:  Mr. Gross thanked Mr. Edwards for having the American Public Works Association Symposium at the airport.  Mr. Edwards said that this event will be held at the maintenance building. 
Ms. Van Newkirk:   Ms. Van Newkirk said it is great to see all the activity and positive changes at the airport.
Mr. Chase:  Mr. Chase said he felt HIA is superior to Austin’s airport.  He commented that he feels it is important that staff is looking at the growing freight market.  He also said he is involved in a redevelopment strategy at Cumberland Borough.  There is a public meeting on September 25th at 7:00 p.m. at the fire hall and encouraged attendance from the airport.
Ms. Dial:  Ms. Dial thanked Mr. Miller to for assisting her colleague, Mr. Charlie White, who serves as the Director of Business Development for the City of Harrisburg.  Ms. Dial said she was named as the Commissioner and Co-Vice Chair of the Commission on LGBTQ Affairs that was created by Governor Wolf.
Mr. Rouse:   Mr. Rouse commented that he appreciates receiving the newspaper articles.  He had a concern about HIA being part of the Quiet Skies Program.  He wanted to know who is in charge of implementing that program.  Mr. Edwards responded that this is a Transportation Security Administration program, and is not something that the Airport Authority is engaged in and does not participate in any way.
Mr. Libhart:  Mr. Libhart reminded everyone that the September 26th Board meeting will be held at the Fairfield Inn & Suites.
Next Board Meeting:
Wednesday, September 26, 2018, 8:00 a.m. 
Fairfield Inn & Suites

Harrisburg International Airport

Commonwealth Meeting Room

4 Terminal Drive

Middletown, PA  17057

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 9:09 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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